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Board of Trustees Meeting

September 15, 1999


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS - SELDEN, NEW YORK

SEPTEMBER 15, 1999

The meeting was held on Wednesday, September 15, 1999, at 8:30 a.m., at the Ammerman Campus in Selden, New York.


Present:

Sally Ann Slacke

Trustee/Chair

Charles L. Lauer

Trustee/Vice Chair

Michael J. Sacca

Trustee/Secretary

John J. Foley


Trustee



Walter C. Hazlitt

Trustee

Michael Hollander

Trustee

M. Vicki Wacksman

Trustee

Richard Zummo

Trustee

Michael Katzberg

Student Trustee

Salvatore J. La Lima

President

James Canniff


V. P. for Academic & 
Campus Affairs

Eric Ricioppo


V. P. for Marketing & Public Affairs



Steven Schrier


V. P. for Admin. & Information Services

Michael Weissberg

V. P. for Student Affairs



Joanne Braxton

Executive Dean, Western Campus



Dan Gilhooley


Acting Executive Dean, Eastern Campus



John Pryputniewicz

Executive Dean, Ammerman Campus





Charles Stein


College Chief Financial Officer



Fritzi Rohl


Admin. Director of Human Resources



Jessica Allen


Deputy to the President


Absent:



Dennis McCarthy

Trustee


Guest:



Susan LeBow


Former Trustee/Secretary


* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Sally Ann Slacke and President La Lima presented former Trustee/Secretary Susan Lebow with a placque, honoring her dedicated service to the College as a member of the Board of Trustees from March 1993 to June 1999 and as Secretary of the Board from July 1997 to June 1999.

* * * * * * * * * *

It was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously to accept the Minutes of the 

meeting held on August 17, 1999, as amended.  (See page 23) 

RESOLUTION NO. 99.138 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 

WHEREAS, the following employee has submitted a letter of retirement, be it therefore,

RESOLVED, that the retirement of the following employee, effective date as noted, is hereby accepted:



     Classification

Area


Effective Date


NAME

Patricia Geffken    Principal Acct. Clerk (C)
Business Office
   10/29/99


FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





    Line No.


Old

New

Patricia Geffken

    2270-3060-1035

$45,492
 -0-

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.139 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, there are current vacancies in the civil service classification and the positions listed below are provided in the College budget, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the provisional appointments of the following civil service employees are hereby approved, at the rates and titles designated:



Annual
Effective


Area
       Classification

Salary

   Date


NAME
Gertrude Leverrier
Campus 
       Sr. Clerk-Typist      
$31,059 

9/20/99



  Activities (E)

Iris Rilling
Financial 
       Sr. Clerk-Typist      
 $32,051
   9/20/99

  


  Aid (E)

Anibal Rivera        Plant Maint. (W)     Custodial Worker I
    $20,254
9/20/99 

(Cont’d)

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:






Line No.

Old 

New

Gertrude Leverrier


2240-5020-1051
 -0-

$31,059

Iris Rilling

         2250-5050-1030          -0-
   $32,051

Anibal Rivera
               
2260-6010-1225
 -0-
            $20,254

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.140 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the following professional staff member has submitted a letter of resignation, be it therefore,

RESOLVED, that the resignation of the following professional staff member is hereby accepted:




Rank/Title

Area


Effective Date



NAME
Gordon G. Rice
Assistant Professor
Theatre (A)

     8/31/99      

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





Line No.

Old 

New

Gordon G. Rice


2210-4035-1095
$54,679
 -0-

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.141 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, Resolution No. 99.120 provided for the appointment of Fred Peskoff as assistant professor of Mathematics but who has since withdrawn his acceptance, be it therefore,

RESOLVED, that Resolution No. 99.120, appointing Fred Peskoff as assistant professor of Mathematics, is hereby rescinded: 

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:




Line No.

Old

New
Fred Peskoff


2210-4072-0046
$46,441
 -0-

* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 99.142 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, it is necessary to appoint academic chairpersons and assistant academic chairpersons for the fall 1999 semester and the executive dean and the president of the College recommend these appointments, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the appointments of the following individuals as academic chairpersons and assistant academic chairpersons are hereby approved for the fall 1999 semester:





Title



Area
AMMERMAN CAMPUS
Alphonse Ruggiero

Academic Chairperson
Accounting/

  Business Infor. Systems 

Carolyn Chapman

Asst. Academic Chairperson
Biology

Cheryl Clifford

Asst. Academic Chairperson
Accounting/









  Business Infor. Systems

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:






Old Stipend


New Stipend

Alphonse Ruggiero


$5,973



$7,801

Cheryl Clifford


   -0-



$4,946

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.143 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the following members of the professional staff have served on temporary appointments, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the campus executive dean and the College president that these individuals be granted temporary appointments, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals are hereby granted temporary appointments as indicated:

Rank

Area


Period
NAME
Robert Mott


P.A. II

Phys. Ed. (A) 

Fall, 1999 semester


Carol Powers


Assoc. Prof.
Phys. Ed. (A)

Fall, 1999 semester


* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.144 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, a reorganization of functional responsibilities in the office of the vice president for academic and campus affairs commenced with the previously approved replacement of the executive director of academic support services position with the executive dean for curriculum and instruction position, and

WHEREAS, the resulting and further realignment of duties and responsibilities necessitates the replacement of the assistant dean for academic affairs position with an associate dean for academic administration position, and

WHEREAS, Dr. Cecile Forte, currently assistant dean for academic affairs, is qualified for the position of associate dean for academic administration and has been recommended by the vice president for academic and campus affairs, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the position of assistant dean for academic affairs is hereby abolished and the position of associate dean for academic administration is hereby established, effective September 1, 1999, and be it further
RESOLVED, that Dr. Cecile Forte is hereby appointed associate dean for academic administration as indicated below:





Title


Area


Effective











   Date

NAME

Cecile Forte

Associate Dean 
Academic Affairs (C)

  9/01/99




  for Academic Admin.

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:

Old Stipend

New Stipend



Cecile Forte



$16,183

$17,930

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.145 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, a faculty vacancy exists at the Western Campus in Computer Information Systems, and











(Cont’d)

WHEREAS, Mohammed Niaz Uddin, P. A. II (Academic Computing) at the Eastern Campus is qualified for this position, and

WHEREAS, the campus executive dean has recommended the appointment of Mohammed Niaz Uddin and the president concurs, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Mohammed Niaz Uddin is hereby appointed to a teaching position at the rank of assistant professor in the area of computer information systems, effective September 1, 1999.

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:







Line No.

Old

New
Mohammed Niza Uddin

2210 4012 0053
$38,233
$42,800

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.146 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, there are needs identified for professional staff and the positions listed below are available in the College budget, and

WHEREAS, the campus executive dean and the College president recommend the appointments as stated below, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals be granted appointments, effective September 1, 1999, as follows:

Rank


Area

Annual

Period of









Rate

Appointment

NAME
Steven Green

Instructor
Theatre (A)

$41,088
1 Sem. Temp.

Alphonses Heraghty    Instructor        Phy. Ed.(A)                  37,866          1 Sem. Temp.

Richard King

Asst. Prof.       English (W)
              44,583
1 Sem. Temp.

Carolyn Lanfear          Asst. Prof.       Math (A)          
  48,377 
1 Sem. Temp.

Mark Moritz

P.A. II

Acad. Comp. (E)
  40,786 
1 Yr. Term




 (12 mons.)




 



Laurey Potito

Instructor
Graphic Design (E)       37,866
1 Sem. Temp.










(Cont’d)

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





Line No.

Old

New

Steve Green


2210-4035-1095
-0-

$41,088



Alphonses Heraghty

2210-4043-0031
-0-

$37,866

Richard King


2210 6031 0068
-0-

$44,583

Carolyn Lanfear

2210-4072-0046 
-0-

$48,377

Mark Moritz


2210-5033-0015
-0-

$40,786

Laurey Potito


2210-6056-0070
-0-

$37,866

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.147 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, a job share position is available supported by a VATEA grant fund for the 1999-2000 academic year, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the campus executive deans and the College president that the below listed individuals be granted temporary appointments, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the following individuals are hereby appointed to 10-month job share positions for the 1999 – 2000 academic year, effective September 16, 1999:
















Rank


Area


Salary



NAME

Jan Peters
P.A. III 

VATEA

$19,881


  Special Services (A)


Harriet Friedheim 
P.A. III

VATEA
            $22,364




  




  Special Services (W)

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.148 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, a full time clerk-typist position is needed to provide secretarial support for the Grants Office, and











(Cont’d)

WHEREAS, the cost of creating that position will be met by a combination of existing College funds budgeted for part-time personnel, and $10,623 from VATEA grant funds, be it therefore

RESOLVED that the 1999-00 Operating Budget be amended to add a full-time clerk typist position.
* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.149 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, by Resolution. No. 99.126 the Board of Trustees made an appointment of an administrative director of human resources, and

WHEREAS, the title of administrative director of human resources was not provided for in the 1999/2000 Operating Budget, and 

WHEREAS, the 1999/2000 Operating Budget includes the position of assistant dean of instruction and this position is not needed within the current organizational plan, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the position of assistant dean of instruction (2220-4060-0010) be abolished within the 1999/2000 Operating Budget, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the position of administrative director of human resources (2270-3050-0010) be established within the 1999/2000 Operating Budget at grade 33 (unclassified).

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.150 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, salary rates have been determined pursuant to appropriate labor contracts and/or appropriate in-service regulations, and

WHEREAS, the following supplemental payroll report “D” lists professional employees and their additional hours of adjunct, overload and part-time service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the supplemental payroll reports “D”, dated, September 15, 1999, is hereby certified.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.151 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, the current Faculty Association collective bargaining agreement provides that the College and the Faculty Association form a “professional assistants classification committee”, and

WHEREAS, the role of the committee is to review new and existing placements of full and part-time professional assistants in order to make recommendations to the College president regarding rank classifications warranted by the duties and educational requirements of the respective positions, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the executive deans and the College president that the following individual be granted a new classification as noted, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the classification in rank for the following professional staff member is hereby approved, effective September 1, 1999*.







From


To
AMMERMAN CAMPUS
Richard Lionetti



P. A. II

P. A. III

*Note:  Delayed due to receipt of graduate transcript subsequent to the August meeting.

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000






Line No.

Old 

New
Richard Lionetti


2210-4043-0040
$45,880
$47,714

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 99.152 was duly moved, seconded, and carried unanimously. 
WHEREAS, there are current vacancies in the civil service classification and the position listed below is provided in the College budget, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the provisional appointment of the following civil service employee is  hereby approved, at the rate and title designated:











(Cont’d)



Annual
Effective


Area
       Classification

Salary

   Date


NAME

Dale Catalano
Inst. Resources    Clerk Typist (C)
$21,245
  10/04/99

FISCAL IMPACT 1999-2000:





    Line No.


Old

New

Dale Catalano

    2240-3020-1030

 -0-
 
$21,245

* * * * * * * * * *

President’s Report
President La Lima reported that the College has received a Title III Grant Award in the approximate amount of $1.75 million ($350,000/yr. for five years) on “Strengthening Institutions.”-- the largest grant in the College’s history. Congratulations were extended to Dr. Elaine Friedman, Vice President James Canniff, Dr. Antoinette Kania and Dr. Anthony Napoli on behalf of the trustees.

The president apprised the Board that he received a response to his letter to the Governor from the state’s Budget Office on capital project bonding; the letter indicated an appreciation for some suggestions and advised him to contact the SUNY Construction Fund.  Mr. La Lima indicated that a letter was sent on August 30, 1999 to Mr. James Pollard, Capital Projects Manager, requesting that approximately one-quarter of the approved project (or $10 million) funding be included in the next round of bonding.  The president noted that Senator Ken LaValle’s office has offered assistance. 

President La Lima acknowledged the fine work of the three campuses in keeping with the “one college” concept in producing this year’s Student Handbook.  Copies of the handbook were distributed to all trustees in their meeting packets.

The president reported that enrollment, as of the 7th day of classes, is up less than 1%: with the West up 5 ¼ %; the East up 7 ½ %, and the Ammerman Campus down 2 ½%.  He indicated that, in the context of a strong economy and no increase in high school graduates, these figures are fairly good.  Vice Chair Charles Lauer requested that the final enrollment figures be sent to all Board members.  President La Lima indicated this would occur after the third full week of classes which is the official State census date.

(Cont’d)

President La Lima announced that the Western Campus’s 25th anniversary celebration begins with a concert by the Nassau Pops Symphony Orchestra on Saturday, September 17th at 7:30 p.m. at the Van Nostrand Theater.  Complimentary tickets will be held at the box office for all trustees and their guests who would like to attend.

The president indicated that he would like to explore the possibility of the College becoming a center for programs focusing on the issue of bias and hate crimes to help deal with this issue here in Suffolk County. Trustee Wacksman noted that several years ago, a proposal on this subject was sent  to the attention of former College president John Cooper from Dr. Lawrence Miller, formerly the  commissioner for Human Rights and currently an officer of the Equal Employment Office.  The president’s office will try to locate this information. 

President La Lima apprised the trustees that a memorial service would be held today in the Van Nostrand Theater at the Western Campus for Brian Floyd, an English professor who recently passed away this past July.  Professor Floyd was a former U.S. Marine, a highly recognized author for his books The Long War Dead and Prayerfully Sinning, and was totally devoted to his teaching and his students.

The president asked the Board members if they would like to have a retreat, and all agreed that arrangements should be made to hold one within the next couple of months.  The president’s office will poll the Board shortly to set a date and location for the retreat.

At the conclusion of the president’s report, Trustee Richard Zummo inquired as to what has been done regarding a charter school proposal from Amityville.  Vice President for Academic and Campus Affairs James Canniff responded that he has met with superintendents who are not too happy about this concept; however, a follow-up meeting is being planned.  Dr. Canniff indicated that the community colleges should get involved with the charter school development and that the next step for us should be to meet with the school district superintendents’ association and follow through with some proposals.  Trustee Zummo requested that he be kept apprised of any developments in this project.

Trustee John Foley apprised the Board members of a County resolution (1590) which was approved on Tuesday, September 14, 1999, allocating $1.5 million to the College, and indicated that discussion on providing that amount of money for educational purposes take place during public session.  A motion was made to table this discussion for executive session.  Motion passed by a vote of 8 to 1, with Trustee Foley dissenting.











(Cont’d)

Trustee Michael Hollander suggested that trustees who have left the Board be placed on the Foundation Board of Directors.  In addition, Mr. Hollander would like to see former Board members invited to all functions and activities as guests of the College in recognition of their service and dedication, and to also consider these individuals for College committees, etc. in seeking their knowledge and experience.  President La Lima will prepare a formal resolution on this issue for the October Board meeting.

A motion was made to adjourn to executive session at 9:25 a.m. to discuss County Resolution No. 1790 and other personnel issues. Trustee Foley indicated that Resolution No. 1790 should not be discussed in executive session and was not in favor of this motion.

Upon the Board’s returned to public session at 10:25 a.m., Trustee Foley requested further discussion of County Resolution 1790. However, Chair Slacke stated that discussion should wait until official notice of this resolution has been received by the president.   The trustees will follow up at the October meeting.

Trustee Foley shared some correspondence with the Board members regarding full and part-time faculty including an article from Newsday.  Mr. Foley requested a list of all adjunct faculty members currently employed at the College.  In addition, for the future, Mr. Foley also requested that a synopsis of the background of newly appointed adjunct faculty be included with the Board agenda.

Trustee Foley referred to the Analysis of the Suffolk County Community College 1999-2000 Proposed Operating Budget, dated July 29, 1999, prepared by the Legislative Budget Review Office (pages 15 & 16), with regard to “Out of County Tuition,” suggesting that the College administration should pursue with the County Comptroller the auditing of chargeback claims made by Nassau County for Suffolk residents attending Nassau Community College.  Mr. Foley also referenced page 16 of the same report with regard to the deficit at the College’s TechniCenter and requested a report be prepared on this matter for the October Board meeting.  Secretary of the Board Michael Sacca responded by indicating that it will take some time for the operation of the TechniCenter to completely turn around, and that it is too premature to expect otherwise.  President La Lima added that, when measured against tuition only as a source of revenue, the entire College operates at a deficit.  The TechniCenter should be run efficiently but not be viewed as a “profit center.”

* * * * * * * * * *

The next regular monthly meeting of the Board will take place on Thursday, October 28, 1999 at 6:00 p.m., in the Alumni Room (Brookhaven Gymnasium), at the Ammerman Campus, Selden.

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting adjourned at 10:42 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Michael J. Sacca








Secretary










Board of Trustees

